BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday April 3, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts; Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard; Selectmen Bob Jordan was excused.
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the meeting to order at 6:45 PM.

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hire 
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hire.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Cody, Tibbetts and Trombley all voting aye.  
RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM in the Town Hall meeting room.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the Selectmen’s meeting on March 20, 2023 meetings was submitted for approval.

Payroll manifest for the pay period ending March 30, 2023 in the amount of $160,115.30 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending March 30, 2023 in the amount of $535,659.04 ($228,775.50 is for the ARPA Grant and $306,883.54 is for the town) was submitted for approval.
Veteran Tax Credit for Michael O’Brien at map and lot 3-12 was submitted for approval.
Disabled Veterans Tax Credit for Patrick McKenzie at map and lot 023-130 was submitted for approval.
Disabled Tax Deferral for Robert and Holly Currier at map and lot 027-172 in the amount of $3,596.54 was submitted for approval.

Timber Yield Tax for Applehurst Farm at maps and lots 1-1, 8-3 + 9-4 in the amount of $4,393.05 was submitted for approval.

Timber Yield Tax for Centerview Hollow Land Company at map and lot 028-038-001 in the amount of $2,504.36 was submitted for approval.

Timber Yield Tax for Tom Orzechowski at map and lot 009-002 in the amount of $908.69 was submitted for approval.

Timber Yield Tax for Michael Fecteau for Kimball Crossing at map and lots 016-038 + 58 in the amount of $5,884.12 was submitted for approval.
Abatement to Fred LeClair for a timber bond cut on state land on map and lots 032-026 + 027 in the amount of $1,006.36 was submitted for approval.
Tax abatement for Joseph and Sara Fulliero at 12 Overlook Drive, map and lot 21-8-6 in the amount of $92.21 was submitted for approval.

Large Assembly Permit for the Children’s Fishing Derby at the Fox Run Conservation Pond on April 29th from 8 AM-10 AM held by the Knights of Columbus was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to remove the Selectmen’s meeting minutes on March 20, 2023 from the consent calendar.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Selectmen’s meeting minutes on March 20, 2023.  Seconded Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 3-0-1.  Selectman Cody abstained.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
NEW ENGLAND DRAGWAY LICENSE

The New England Dragway requirements were met and a request for the 2023 racing season license was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the New England Dragway 2023 racing season license.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
A representative from the Dragway thanked the Board member for attending a meeting in Brentwood in support the New England Dragway.  The Epping Police and Fire Chiefs have been a great help.  
Selectman Cody is still very concerned about the safety at the motocross track.  This license and inspections do not cover the MX Track and should have its own inspection process.  Fire Chief DeAngelis agreed he only inspects life safety of the buildings and bleachers.  Even though the MX track runs under the NE Dragway’s insurance the Board of Selectmen would like to speak to the gentleman that runs the MX track.  The racing schedule for the MX track includes November which is against the town by-laws.  Discussion regarding having a public hearing to change the bylaws continued.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to move forward with a Public Hearing to add an additional month of MX racing through November.   Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge will research the legality of a Public Hearing and if  one is necessary.

7:15 PUBLIC HEARING - MtBE

Chairman Trombley read the Public Hearing posting for the Town of Epping to accept reimbursements in the amount of $323,829.85 from the State of NH MtBE loan and $150,000.00 from Lewis builders to offset the cost of the Booster Pump Station.  The Board of Selectmen discussed the allocation of the money.
The Public Hearing was opened to the public for comments, there was no public comment.  Chairman Trombley closed the Public Hearing.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept the $323,829.85 from the State of NH MtBE loan and $150,000.00 from Lewis builders.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to table the allocation of the $323,829.85 to the waterline project on Railroad Avenue Project to the next meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.  
7:30 TEMPORARY HOUSING
Crystal Gordan and Josh Adams own property at 29 Elm Street.  They are requesting permission to live in their 5th wheel on the property while building a garage with an apartment for 1.5-2 years. Water and Sewer lines have been installed. After a discussion regarding setbacks, compliance and W&S connection a motion was made.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the temporary housing on 29 Elm Street from one year from today.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-1.  Chairman Trombley voted nay.  If longer than one year is needed Ms. Gordan and Mr. Adams will need to come back to the board for an extension.
FIRE

The Fire Department provided a Longevity Pay Proposal for their department for approval.  The bonus would coincide with the Christmas Holiday.  
Motion by Chairman Trombley to table the Longevity/Incentive proposal conversation for the next meeting when Selectman Jordan will be present.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
RECREATION

Request to hire Blake Snyder as part time After School Program Jr. staff at $12.00 an hour was submitted for approval.  No background check required for Blake Snyder as the employee is under the age of 18.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the hiring of Blake Snyder as part time After School Program Jr. staff at $12.00 an hour. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

DPW

Purchase Order to Atlantic Recycling Equipment for one stationary compactor in the amount of $49,220.00 was submitted for approval.  Road Supervisor David Reinhold explained this was a warrant article that passed.  Cement still needs to be poured and electricity installed.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order to Atlantic Recycling Equipment for one stationary compactor in the amount of $49,220.00.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
POLICE

Purchase Order to Adamson Industries for 2 cruiser equipment installs in the amount of $30,824.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Cody to approve the purchase order to Adamson Industries for 2 cruiser equipment installs in the amount of $30,824.00.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.
Purchase Order to Glacier Computer for two tablets and equipment installed in the amount of $13,554.68 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #490 to Glacier Computer for two tablets and equipment installed in the amount of $13,554.68.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
TD LOAN EXTENSION/LOAN WATERLINE

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge mentioned the Water & Sewer projects that are underway.  He discussed the financial details and several funding sources.  Guidance and permission for a second loan extension was requested.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to extend the Lagoon Project loan on the recommendation of Underwood Engineering.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
As part of an approved warrant article in 2019 the Water Line Extension project is underway.  Due to a larger pipe needed and not covered by the project cost, permission is requested to pursue a loan in the amount of $700,000.00.  Chairman Trombley would like to have a chart created to see how the money is being spent before approving another loan.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT
Town Administrator

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge met with with Chairman Trombley, Selectman Cody, DES and the Water and Sewer Commissioners regarding Water and Sewer issues.  This Thursday there will be a phone meeting with the EPA.
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge thanked the Board of Selectmen for attending the bridge dedication to Charlie Goodspeed. It was very well attended.  
Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge has asked State Representative Vose and Vallone to attend a meeting in May.  
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier
Selectman Gauthier announced the town clean up day on April 28-30th.  He would like to see it on the sign in front of the Tall Hall.
Selectman Gauthier asked since the sidewalk plow purchase failed can the town lease a plow.  Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold will be advised for next winter.
Selectman Pam Tibbetts
Selectman Tibbetts explained there is a Parade Committee working through the American Legion.  There is a form for approval to be in the parade on the town web site or please reach out to her.  The American Legion has new flags and hardware for the parade route.  They are looking for Veteran’s, speakers and are working with the school for a king and queen.
Selectman Tibbetts is asking for donations to raffle at the Block Party in October.  Items that are homemade in NH such as furniture, wooden shelves and etc. Or if you know of anyone that can donate please let her know.
Selectman John Cody

Selectman Cody was contacted by a resident regarding all the trash on the side of the road on Coffin Road.  Please keep Epping picked up.

Selectman Cody is concerned about New England Dragway and the motor cross track.  Town resources are diverted to those areas of town.    He would like to have a separate inspection for the MX track.  We should have a new warrant article that covers rules and ordinances for their track. 
Selectman Bob Jordan

Excused
Chairman Joe Trombley

No Report
PUBLIC COMMENTS

None.

ADJOURN

Motion by Chairman Trombley to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Meeting adjourned at 8:40 PM.

Respectfully Submitted,
Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_________________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_________________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman

__________________________________
John Cody, Selectmen
__________________________________
Pamela Tibbetts, Selectman
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